ΥΠΟΥΡΓΕΙΟ ΠΑΙΔΕΙΑΣ ΠΟΛΙΤΙΣΜΟΥ ΑΘΛΗΤΙΣΜΟΥ ΚΑΙ ΝΕΟΛΑΙΑΣ ΔΙΕΥΘΥΝΣΗ ΜΕΣΗΣ ΓΕΝΙΚΗΣ ΕΚΠΑΙΔΕΥΣΗΣ ΚΡΑΤΙΚΑ ΙΝΣΤΙΤΟΥΤΑ ΕΠΙΜΟΡΦΩΣΗΣ

ΤΕΛΙΚΕΣ ΕΝΙΑΙΕΣ ΓΡΑΠΤΕΣ ΕΞΕΤΑΣΕΙΣ ΣΧΟΛΙΚΗ ΧΡΟΝΙΑ 2021 – 2022

Διάρκεια: 2:30 ώρες Μάθημα: Αγγλικά Ημ/νία: Πέμπτη 02 Ιουνίου 2022 Επίπεδο: **Ε4**

ΤΟ ΕΞΕΤΑΣΤΙΚΟ ΔΟΚΙΜΙΟ ΑΠΟΤΕΛΕΙΤΑΙ ΑΠΟ ΟΚΤΩ (8) ΣΕΛΙΔΕΣ ΟΛΕΣ ΟΙ ΑΠΑΝΤΗΣΕΙΣ ΝΑ ΓΡΑΦΟΥΝ ΣΤΟ ΤΕΤΡΑΔΙΟ ΑΠΑΝΤΗΣΕΩΝ ΠΡΙΝ ΑΠΟ ΚΑΘΕ ΑΠΑΝΤΗΣΗ ΝΑ ΣΗΜΕΙΩΣΕΤΕ ΤΑ ΣΤΟΙΧΕΙΑ ΤΗΣ ΕΡΩΤΗΣΗΣ

PART I: WRITING

This part of the exam consists of TWO writing tasks. You must do BOTH tasks.

- 1. Write a story of 100-120 words for an English magazine beginning with the following sentence: "I was at a café with my friends last night, when someone stole my mobile phone". (15 MARKS)
- **2.** Write an article expressing your opinion on the following statement.



The Internet is one of the greatest inventions of the 20th century. What do you think? Support your opinion with examples. Write about 100-120 words. (15 MARKS)

PART II: READING COMPREHENSION

Read the two passages below and do all the exercises that follow.

Passage 1

Chocolate town for chocolate workers

If you love chocolate, maybe you have eaten a bar of Cadbury's Bournville chocolate. But Bournville isn't just the name of an English chocolate bar. It's the name of a village which was built especially for workers at the Cadbury's chocolate factory. George and Richard Cadbury took over the cocoa and chocolate business from their father in 1861. A few years later, they decided to move the factory out of the centre of Birmingham, a city in the middle of England, to a new location where they could expand. They chose an area close to the railways and canals so that they could receive milk deliveries easily and send the finished products to stores across the country.

Here, the air was much cleaner than in the city centre, and the Cadbury brothers thought it would be a much healthier place for their employees to work. They named the site Bournville after a local river called 'The Bourn'. 'Ville', the French word for town, was used because at the time, people thought French chocolate was the highest guality. The new factory opened in 1879. Close to it, they built a village where the factory workers could live. By 1900, there were 313 houses on the site, and many more were built later.

(30 MARKS)

(30 MARKS)

т

The Cadbury family were religious and believed that it was right to help other people. They thought their workers deserved to live and work in good conditions. In the factory, workers were given a fair wage, a pension and access to medical treatment. The village was also designed to provide the best possible conditions for workers too. The houses, although traditional in style, had modern interiors, indoor bathrooms and large gardens. The village provided everything that workers needed including a shop, a school and a community centre where evening classes were held to train young members of the workforce.

Since the Cadbury family believed that their workers and their families should be fit and healthy, they added a park with hockey and football pitches, a running track, a bowling green, a fishing lake, and an outdoor swimming pool. A large clubhouse was built in the park so that players could change their clothes and relax after a game. Dances and dinners were also held here for the factory workers, who were never charged to use any of the sports facilities. However, because the Cadbury's believed that alcohol was bad for health and society, no pubs were ever built in Bourneville!

The Cadbury brothers were among the first business owners to ensure that their workers had good standards of living. Soon, other British factory owners were copying their ideas by providing homes and communities for their workers designed with convenience and health in mind. Today, over 25,000 people live in Bournville village. There are several facilities there to help people with special needs, such as care homes for the elderly, a hostel for people with learning difficulties and affordable homes for first-time homeowners and single people. Over a hundred years since the first house in Bournville Village was built, the aims of its founders are still carried out.

Adapted from: <u>https://test-english.com/reading/b1/chocolate-town-chocolate-workers-reading-test/</u>

3. Choose the best alternative according to the text.

 $(5 \times 1 = 5 \text{ MARKS})$

1. Bournville is the name of ____.

- A) an English bar of chocolate.
- B) an English bar of chocolate and the name of a village.
- C) Cadbury's chocolate factory.
- D) the chocolate business.

2. George and Richard Cadbury decided to move the factory out of the centre of Birmingham close to the railways and canals because ____.

- A) the city was in the middle of England.
- B) they liked Bournville more
- C) their father advised them to do so
- D) they could receive milk deliveries easily and send their products across the country

3. They named the place Bournville because of _____.

- A) the quality of the French chocolate
- B) a local river
- C) the local river "Bourn" and the French word for town "Ville"
- D) the new factory which opened there

4. The houses in Bournville were ____.

- A) traditional
- B) traditional with modern decoration
- C) modern with indoor bathrooms and large gardens
- D) full of all facilities for workers

5. There weren't any pubs in Cadbury because the Cadbury brothers ____.

A) were very religious.

- B) wanted to make sure their workers had good living standards.
- C) had built pitches, clubhouses and a swimming pool.
- D) believed alcohol was harmful for people's health and the society.

4. Indicate whether the following sentences are TRUE or FALSE according to Passage 1. (5x1=5 marks)

	TRUE	FALSE
A. The factory workers were paid well in the factory.		
B. Workers were given a good salary, a pension and medical treatment.		
C. The factory workers had to pay to use the sports facilities.		
D. A large clubhouse was built in the park where workers changed their clothes and relaxed after work.		
E. Today over 25,000 people work in Bournville.		

5. Complete the paragraph with only ONE word from Passage 1. (5 x 1 = 5 marks)

George and Richard Cadbury inherited the cocoa and chocolate business from their father in 1861. After some years, they made a decision to move the factory to another place where they could 1.______. They chose a place that was much 2. ______ for the employees and more convenient for the business. The Cadbury brothers were among the first businesspeople to make sure that their workers had good 3. _______ of living. They served as role models for other factory owners who used exactly the same 4. ______ to design homes and communities for their workers with health and convenience in mind. Over 100 years have passed since the first house in Bournville Village was built and the goals of its 5.______ are still accomplished.

Passage 2

Restaurant Reviews

A Barry

We <u>hardly ever</u> eat out but since we had a long <u>journey</u> we decided to stop at the **White Horse Inn** for lunch. My wife ordered the lasagne and I ordered a steak and ale pie. We waited over thirty minutes for our food, and when my pie arrived, it was chicken and mushroom. When they brought the correct pie, I picked up the gravy and found that it was completely cold. When I went to the bar and asked for it to be heated and suggested that we should get a partial refund, the manager was very <u>rude</u>.

B Emma

We decided to visit the **Amazing Mexican** restaurant for our Sunday lunch. The prices were a bit high, but we thought it would be worth it if the food was good. Sadly, we were disappointed. The starter was not enough for everyone and the main course was so spicy we could not eat it. It certainly wasn't worth the money. The decoration was old-fashioned, the chairs were uncomfortable and the walls needed painting. On top of everything the waiter was so clumsy that he dropped the cutlery twice and spilt juice all over my friend.

C Bob

My old classmates and I decided to have our yearly reunion at **Sushi Yummy** so we booked a table for ten for Saturday night. We got a warm welcome from the manager and were impressed with the wide selection of starters and the big variety of dishes for main course. However, the main courses were mostly sushi and salmon, and not very adventurous or exotic, but it was decent, reasonably priced, warm and well presented. We were served quickly, considering there were ten of us, and the staff were polite.

D Sandy

The **Big Zorba Tavern** looked very attractive from the outside, with a large car park, disabled access and a charming garden. It's in a good location on the main road, and I imagine it attracts a lot of people. It is supposed to be a posh place and you should dress well to go there, but everyone was wearing jeans and T-shirts. If I was local to the area, I wouldn't come here regularly. The prices were reasonable but we didn't get very much for our money.

E Andrew

«We ended up at the **Fish and Chips** restaurant for our Sunday lunch when the place we planned to eat at had forgotten to note down our reservation. However, we felt very pleased about this mistake in the end. We were greeted by a friendly, <u>helpful</u> young lady. I ordered fish and chips and unexpectedly the fish was fresh and served in a lovely, crisp batter. The desserts were also <u>delicious</u>. However, for me, it was the excellent service and friendliness of all the staff that made the visit stand out.»

Adapted from: https://test-english.com/reading/b1/five-restaurant-reviews-reading-test/

6. For questions 1-5 choose the correct person A, B, C, D or E according to Passage 2. (5 x 1 = 5 marks)

A. Barry	B. Emma	C. Bob	D. Sandy	E. Andrew
Which person:				
1. felt satisfied with their choice in the end?				
2. thought that the prices were good but the food was too little?				
3. thought the food was good but nothing special?				
4. thought the food was very expensive and substandard?				
5. had to wait for a long time before he/she was served?				

7. Match the <u>underlined words or phrases in Passage 2</u> (1-5) with their meaning (a-e): (5 x 1 = 5 MARKS)

1hardly ever	a. trip
2journey	b. impolite
3rude	c. attentive
4helpful	d. tasty
5delicious	e. rarely

8. Match the sentence halves to make correct sentences according to passage 2. $(5 \times 1 = 5 \text{ MARKS})$

Column A	Column B	
1. You should avoid the White Horse Inn	a. surprisingly fresh and the service excellent.	
restaurant because		
2. The Amazing Mexican was very	b. the food was cold and the staff rude.	
disappointing because		
3. At Sushi Yummy restaurant	c. not satisfactory.	
4. The food at the Big Zorba Tavern was	d. the place was not modern and the staff were	
	careless.	
5. The food at the Fish and Chips restaurant	e. the food was satisfactory and the service	
was	efficient.	

PART III: USE OF ENGLISH

(40 MARKS)

9. Complete the second sentence so that it has a similar meaning to the first sentence. Write no more than FIVE words, including the word given. Do not change the word given.

(5 x 1 = 5 MARKS)

1.	I think it would be a good idea to take part in that eco-project at school. If, I would take part in that eco-project at school.	(WERE)
2.	I regret not going to the party with John last night. Ifto the party with John last night.	(ONLY)
3.	After the robbery, the police searched the house for evidence. After the robbery, the for evidence by the police.	(SEARCHED)
4.	Every summer my parents would take us on holidays. Every summer my parentson holidays.	(USED)
5.	"Don't spend all your money on clothes", Mum said. Mum told usall our money on clothes.	(NOT)

10. Match the sentence halves to make sentences. There are TWO extra options that you DO NOT NEED to use. (5 x1 = 5 marks)

1. Unless you do your best,	a. if he hadn't been invited.	
2. Ben wouldn't have gone to the party	b. you won't achieve your goals.	
3. The pickpocket was arrested by the police	c. he had to survive extreme conditions.	
4. In order to become a champion	d. the plane had already left.	
5. By the time we got to the airport	e. if you want to pass your exams.	
	f. you should apologise.	
	g. for stealing my wallet.	

11. Read the text below and decide which answer a, b, c or d best fits each space. (10 \times 1 = 10 marks)



About twenty-five years ago, the results of an exciting new study **1**. _____ in the news: If children listen to the music of Mozart, they 2. ____ more intelligent. Immediately, huge numbers of Mozart CDs were purchased by people **3**. wanted their children to be smarter. The statement was generally assumed to be true. After all, **4.** people think Mozart was a genius, and maybe if we listened to his music, his intelligence might transfer to us. 5. _____, if you read about the experiment that led to this claim, there is little evidence it's true. Firstly, university students were tested in the original experiment not children. Thirty-six young adults 6. and did one of three things for ten minutes. Some of them sat in silence while others listened to some relaxation instructions and a third group listened to Mozart's piano music. Afterwards, they all completed various tasks, one of which involved paper shapes. This experiment was repeated three times. It was found that the students who listened to Mozart did 7. _____ in the paper shapes activity than the other students. However, the beneficial effect only lasted for about fifteen minutes. Since then, a number of similar experiments 8. _____ which confirm that listening to Mozart's music may lead to a temporary improvement in a person's ability to do spatial puzzles. They don't however, improve intelligence. Other studies showed that there is nothing special about Mozart's music. 9. _____ to other classical music, pop music and even stories can also wake up the brain. The effect is especially strong if the listener **10**. the sound. So, listening to Mozart won't harm your children. It could even lead to a love of classical music.

|--|

1.	a. was reported	b. were reported	c. are reported	d. have been reported
2.	a. becomes	b. would become	c. will become	d. became
3.	a. who	b. which	c. where	d. when
4.	a. the most	b. more	c. a lot	d. most
5.	a. Also,	b. However,	c. Addition	d. Though
6.	a. took part in	d. taken part	c. take part	d. took part
7.	a. better	b. well	c. good	d. best
8.	a. were conducted	b. was conducted	c. have been conducted	d. has been conducted
9.	a. Listening	b. Listen	c. If you listen	d. Listens
10.	a. will like	b. likes	c. like	d. liked

7

12. Read the questions and choose the best response.

1. Did you fall out with your best friend?

- a. Yes, we had a big argument. I'm really angry with him.
- b. Yes, of course. We get on well together.
- c. Yes, I fell off the bike and hurt my leg.

2. Do you prefer organic products?

- a. Yes, but they are very expensive.
- b. I only buy things that I like.
- c. Of course, we should recycle in order to protect the environment.

3. Have you ever had cooking lessons?

- a. Yes, I always cook at home.
- b. No, I never had the time.
- c. My mum cooks every day.

4. Why don't we sort out this problem now?

- a. I haven't made a decision yet.
- b. I'm sorry I made a mistake.
- c. What do you recommend?

5. What would you do if you saw someone committing a crime?

- a. I wish I hadn't seen him.
- b. I would go to the police.
- c. I ran away immediately.

13. Read the text below and choose the best answer.

(10 x 1 = 10 marks)

Instagram and fashion

Instagram has really 1. ______ these days. Many young people 2. ______ their free time posting things on the Instagram while older people cannot keep up with the new trend. Instagram is used by many people to promote their products; thus you can find posts on the latest fashion. 3. ______ follow their favourite football or music stars and try to imitate their habits and styles. In the past, people used to go to fashion shows to get 4. ______ about the new fashion trends. However, in our days the social media has taken over the world of fashion and teenagers 5. ______ what Instagram models post. These models are so 6. ______ on young people that they may mislead them into spending a 7. ______ on clothes or buying expensive designer clothes they cannot afford. So, what happens when you are on a 8. ______ budget? Do you decide to 9. ______ to buy what you see on Instagram or do you keep on wearing your clothes even if it's an 10. ______ pair of jeans and a T-shirt?

- 1. **a.** tried on
- 2. **a.** save
- 3. **a.** Celebrities
- 4. **a.** aware
- 5. **a.** concerned about
- 6. **a.** rude
- 7. **a.** fortune
- 8. **a.** limited
- 9. **a.** stock up
- 10. **a.** flared

- b. caught on
- **b.** raise
- b. Adolescents
- **b.** inform
- **b.** fond of
- **b.** outrageous
- **b.** money
- **b.** selfish
- **b.** save up
- **b.** ripped

- c. run out of
- c. spend
- **c.** Adults
- **c.** informed
- **c.** depend on
- c. influential
- **c.** a lot of money
- **c.** rude
- c. sell out
- c. old-fashioned

14. Read the text below. Use the words in brackets to form a word that fits in each blank. $(5 \times 1 = 5 \text{ marks})$

Life in the age of the pandemic

The pandemic and the lockdown that followed affected people in several ways. It is **1**. _____ (**BELIEVE**) how everyone suddenly decided to start exercising or cooking like maniacs. We all recognize the benefits of exercise to our mind, body and soul. Exercise might make us feel **2**.

(CONFIDENCE) and comfortable with our body since our 3. _____ (APPEAR) will improve. Besides exercise, people also started cooking. Some became 4. _____ (PASSION) about trying completely new recipes and cooked tasty cakes or savoury snacks. Some others tried 5. _____ (USUAL) recipes or experimented with new cooking appliances. Surely, exercise and a nutritious diet are essential in maintaining a healthy life but we should not overdo it!

END OF EXAM